
In 2016, the United States Department of Justice’s Office of Community Oriented Policing Services (DOJ 
COPS) awarded a Community Policing Development (CPD) grant to the National Association for Civilian 
Oversight of Law Enforcement (NACOLE). NACOLE sought to provide comprehensive guidance on civilian 
oversight for oversight practitioners, law enforcement, community organizations, and local officials in 
order to further develop effective civilian oversight throughout the United States. With support and 
funding from the DOJ COPS office, NACOLE has developed nine in-depth case studies of civilian oversight 
agencies throughout the United States; a searchable, online database of civilian oversight agencies and 
their characteristics; and a report on the state of the field and effective practices. 
  
The attached materials are excerpts from the upcoming publication, Civilian Oversight of Law 
Enforcement: Report on the State of the Field and Effective Oversight Practices. This project was 
supported by cooperative agreement number 2016-CK-WX-K017 awarded by the Office of Community 
Oriented Policing Services, U.S. Department of Justice. The opinions contained herein are those of the 
authors and do not necessarily represent the official position or policies of the U.S. Department of 
Justice. References specific agencies, companies, products, or services should not be considered an 
endorsement by the authors or the U.S. Department of Justice. Rather, the references are illustrations 
to supplement discussion of the issues. The Internet references cited in this publication were valid as of 
the date of this publication. Given that URLs and websites are in constant flux, neither the author nor 
the COPS Office can vouch for their current validity. 
  
The attached materials are the intellectual property of NACOLE and the report is pending publication. 
Please include this entire notice if you share, reproduce, or redistribute them.  
 
 
 


